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ASE Annual General Meeting 2021
Minutes of the Annual General Meeting (AGM) of the Association for Science Education held on Saturday 9th January 2021 via Zoom video link. The meeting commenced at 12.55 hours. 88 members were present and signed the register. In attendance were Laura Rafferty (incoming Director of Finance and Operations) and Jane Hanrott (Minute taker).

Simon Quinnell, the ASE Chair, welcomed all those present and briefed attendees on how this online event would run. He reported that Suzanne Dickinson, ASE Office Manager, was unwell with Covid-19, but was recovering. The Meeting passed on its best wishes to Suzanne. 
1.
Apologies were received from Sue Sharp.

2.
Minutes of 2020 Annual General Meeting

The Minutes of the 2020 Annual General Meeting held at the University of Reading on Saturday 11th January were accepted at the meeting of the Trustee Body following the AGM. There were no matters arising that were not covered elsewhere on the agenda. The Chair recommended that the Minutes be approved by the Meeting.

3.       Presentation by the Chief Executive

Hannah Russell, ASE Chief Executive, gave a presentation outlining Association activities during this extraordinary year, the key theme being the Association’s highlights of 2019/20 (i.e. 01 August 2019 to 31st July 2020).

Highlights included:

· The response to the Covid-19 pandemic, including 3 surveys attracting over 900 responses; 113 face-to-face and online regional events and 3 online national conferences; well-attended registration and SEND workshops; a successful Coronavirus resources Hub, with free online resources for primary and secondary practitioners and 5 months of open access to our journals; 7100 live video sessions and the introduction of a new podcast; greatly increased website and social media engagement; a record number of CSciTeach, RSci and RSciTech awards; continuation of project activity, including preparation for the 2021 rollout of the Mary Anning resource; and preparation for the new 3-year strategic plan for 2021-24.
Hannah reported on a number of membership initiatives throughout the year, including a new science department membership, a summer membership push, a refreshed ITE/trainee offering and a Learned Society discount. She also reported increases in primary and international membership, but a continued decline in 11-19 figures (with a slight upturn during the summer months). Marc Neesam asked if we could attribute any of the increase to the Learned Society discount – Hannah replied that there was no indication of this as yet, but that it has shown the value we place on collaboration and this is a key message.

In spite of the difficult circumstances, the Association is in a manageable financial position with the Board of Trustees providing sound leadership and guidance. Using the RAG report system the Board have been able to closely monitor all areas of the current Strategic Plan.
The question was asked if there was a possibility of an online conference next year – Hannah replied that there will be a review of this conference, so it is too early to say, although there may be a blended event combining face-to-face with online provision.
Finally, Hannah paid tribute to ASE accountant, Stephen Fyles, who will be retiring from the position early in 2021, after 48 years of service to the Association. She also thanked Chris Harrison for her hard work in her first year as Honorary Secretary (Annual Conference) in what had proved particularly challenging circumstances.

4.
Annual Report of the Trustee Body

The Chair referred to the previously circulated Annual Report and commended it to the Meeting.
Proposed: Wilson Agnew

Seconded: Sally Howard

Carried: nem.con. 
5.
Annual Statement of Accounts 2019/2020
Roger McCune, the Honorary Treasurer, presented the Annual Statement of Accounts and highlighted the following:
· His gratitude to Stephen Fyles for his support over the years

· The difficulties caused by the pandemic, which, although not having had a major impact on membership figures, had adversely affected other areas of Association activity, for example, Booksales.

· The ‘unknown’ impact of the pandemic on the Annual Conference, which has proved to be hugely successful in reality.

Helen Harden asked where the Annual Statement of Accounts could be found – Angela Buckland replied that they were available at www.ase.org.uk/governance

Roger reported that the Trustees have confidence in the current financial state of the Association, but that we do need to maintain rigorous monitoring of the finances over the ensuing year.  He thanked the ASE Staff, particularly Hannah Russell, for their efforts in keeping to budget.

Stephen Fyles advised that the 2018/2019 accounts were adjusted during the audit and that the deficit of £32,398 had been reduced to £17,790.

The accounts for the year ended 31 July 2020 were currently being prepared and audited and would be publicised to members as soon as they were complete, and would then be approved in accordance with the ASE Rules and the Charity Commission advice regarding meetings during the pandemic.

There will be a loss for the year despite the significant adaptations to procedures and activities. In reply to a question asking how long could ASE sustain an annual deficit for, Stephen replied for as short a time as possible, and that the pandemic had affected the income of all charities and many businesses.
He pointed out that the cash flow situation as presented to the Meeting is not as bad as it looks because expenditure has decreased and so the cash flow will be broadly flat compared to previous years.
It was proposed that the Meeting affirm the Annual Statement of Accounts 2019/2020.

Proposed: Chris Harrison
Seconded: Peter Borrows
Carried: nem.con. 
6.
To confirm the appointment of the Auditors

As agreed at the last AGM, it is confirmed that HW Fisher & Company will be the Auditors until 2022.
Proposed: Wilson Agnew

Seconded: Peter Borrows

Carried: nem.con.

7.
Report of the Quality and Audit (Q&A) Committee

Dennis Sutton, Chair of Q & A, referred to his previously published Report (now available on the ASE website). The Q & A Committee has met, remotely, three times this year.

Dennis reported that Martin Hollins and Jonathan Ling were elected to the Committee in June, and that Maggie Hannon has rejoined the Committee as Trustee Body representative.

He outlined the progress made during the year on the 5 recommendations put to Trustees as reported at the 2020 AGM. The Trustees had also consulted the Committee regarding a rule change (dealt with below in agenda item 8).
He also reported that the Committee supported the Trustee proposal to extend Richard Needham’s term of office as Chair of Trustees until January 2021.

For obvious reasons, the review of Operating Procedures is still ongoing, as other priorities had surfaced during the year. The Committee has produced a document outlining the roles and responsibility of Q&A to help nominees considering membership of the Committee and this will be uploaded onto the ASE website.

Dennis thanked Hannah Russell and ASE staff for their impressive response to the pandemic crisis, and he also announced that this would be his last report as Chair of Q&A, as he had come to the end of his 9-year term of office. As a result, a further vacancy on the Committee would be announced in the February edition of Education in Science.

8.
Changes to the Rules of the Association

Proposal for a three-year term for Chair of Trustee Body.

It was reported that the Trustee Body had consulted the Quality and Audit Committee on a proposal to establish a 3-year term of office for the Chair of Trustees. Q & A identified the potential implications for the Rules on length of service of a Trustee. The proposal for the necessary Rule changes to allow this three-year term of office was put to the Meeting, using an online polling process.

Revised wording:

Rule 16

A Chair of Trustees and a Vice Chair shall be elected from and by the members of the Trustee Body. The term of office of the Chair of Trustees shall be three years, to be confirmed annually. 

Rule 17

Elected and appointed representatives shall serve on the Trustee Body for a period of three years; renewed by re-election or re-appointment not more than once in immediate succession, unless the Trustee is completing their term of office as Chair of Trustees. One full year must intervene before any subsequent re-election or re-appointment as a trustee. 

Result: 98% of those voting agreed to the Rule change (the remaining 2% of voters abstained).
9.
To confirm the election of the President for the ensuing year

It was confirmed that Professor Sir John Holman would be the President for the coming year.

10.
To elect Honorary Members

It was confirmed that Pete Robinson and Shaun Reason had been awarded Honorary Membership of the Association.
11.
Votes of Thanks

The Honorary Secretary (Annual Conference) proposed a series of votes of thanks as follows:
· To the ASE Conference team, Angela Buckland and Katherine Robertson, for their impressive handling of the first ever online Annual Conference.

· To the supporting ASE staff, the ASE Field Officers, the Comms team (Ali Strayton and Emilija Guzauskaite) and other Zoom support people, for managing the complex arrangements necessary for a successful online event.

· To all the presenters and speakers who so willingly gave up their time to prepare, present and record a wide range of sessions.
· To the exhibitors and sponsors, who contributed so much to the event.

· To the ASE committees and groups who helped to structure and plan and who seized the opportunities presented by this online format.

· And, finally, grateful thanks to the delegates, without whom there would not have been a conference at all.
· See you, hopefully, in Sheffield in 2022!

The Chair of the Association took this opportunity to thank Chris and the team for their enormous efforts to make this online event so successful.
12.
Any other business
Peter Borrows asked if any progress had been made on the policy for archiving, raised last year – Richard Needham replied that discussion on the matter is ongoing with Leeds University, via Phil Ramsden.

The Chair of the Association, Simon Quinnell, thanked Hannah Russell and HQ staff for their support. He also thanked the Immediate Past-Chair, Janice Griffiths and the Chair-Elect, Jane Turner, who make up the Chair Trio, for their invaluable encouragement and advice and commended the efficacy of the Chair Trio system. He expressed his gratitude to both Dennis Sutton and Richard Needham for their enormous contributions to the work of the Association over the years.
The Meeting closed at 13.50 hours.

